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RSPB WALLASEA ISLAND WILD COAST PROJECT

Local Liaison Group

Date:

29 January 2014


Venue:    
Rawreth Village Hall 

Timings:
19.00 – 20.45
Attendees:


Marlene Curtis (British Horse Society)

John Burroughs (Foulness Parish Council)

Edwin Buckley (CHA/Shipping Management Plan/JCC)


Mark Wakelin (Crouch Harbour Authority)


John Elbra (Oyster fishermen)


Graham Mee (South East Essex RSPB Local Group)

Angela Hale (Hullbridge Parish Council),

Terry Cutmore (ECC Rochford North)

Ken Wickham (Roach Fairways Committee)


Joss Wiggins (Kent & Essex Inshore Fisheries & Cons. Auth.)

Simon Phillips (Crossrail)

Jeff Kew (RSPB)

Chris Tyas (RSPB and chair)

Anthea Dolman-Gair (Crossrail)

Gordon Hounslow (BAM Nutall)

Rachel Fancy (RSPB and minutes)

Sue McClellan (Chelmsford & Mid-Essex RSPB Local Group)


Colin Scott (ABPMer – Hydrological/EIA consultant)

Shelley Bailey (Essex County Council Planning Dept)
Apologies:

Heather Glynn (Rochford Parish Council), Nigel Wallace (Canewdon Parish Council), Peter Elliott (Burnham Town Council), Richard Bessey (Paglesham Parish Council), Ivy Knight (Barling Magna Parish Council), Simon Mitchell (Crouch Area Yachting Federation), Adrian Lott (Wallasea Farms) Jeff Delve (Local Birdwatchers) and Sioban Wall (Crossrail)

1.
  Welcome and introductions
      CT welcomed everyone.  Introductions were made and apologies were as listed above.

2.    Notes of Previous Meeting (24 July 2014)

Agreed as an accurate record of that meeting.

3.
Crossrail update (SP)

Construction Programme

· Half finished and over coming months will be changing from tunnelling programme to fitting out stations and rolling stock. By end of 2014 tunnelling will finish and by end of 2015 all excavation will be complete.

· Showed video time lapse of construction work.
· Over 20 Roman skulls and in Farringdon a 14th century burial ground found during archaeology work.
· 30km out of 42km tunnel complete.
· Video showed Phyllis TBM breaking into Farringdon, tunnelled up to 250m per week.
· Over 1 million tonnes of excavated material has been transported by train to Northfleet where it gets taken to Wallasea Island by ship.
· Paddington to Farringdon tunnelling complete, with no settlement issues.
· Eastern tunnelling well underway with first TBM breaking through at Whitechapel. The cavern at Stepney is the largest concrete sprayed cavern in Europe.  When TBMs reach stations, they are serviced and maintained. 

Wallasea

· 4-4.5m tonnes will be coming to Wallasea which will complete Cell 1.

· At Northfleet there is 700,000 tonnes waiting to be shipped.  500,000 tonnes has already arrived from Northfleet and 800,000 from DTS, totalling 1.3m tonnes (700 ships) transported to Wallasea.

· 0.1m tonnes has arrived in the last month.

· Shipping will finish in 2015 with breach planned for 2016.

· Instone Wharf material will be shipped imminently.

· 3.8-4m tonnes required to complete Cell 1 but exact figure unknown as depends on compression of soils when placed.

· 35,000 tonnes was shipped last week.

· Five ships are transporting to Wallasea, aiming for four deliveries per day.
· Stockpile on Wallasea will be cleared easily once dryer weather arrives. Two crescent shaped stockpiles are being used, both in area identified in planning document and below sea wall height.

· Question from JE – how are the materials monitored?  SP answered that provided 5m of clay is above the tunnelled soil, it is classed as uncontaminated by the Environmental Permit and checked regularly.  If not within that, extra monitoring is carried out.  When a lorry leaves site it is electronically tagged so it is clear that no extra materials are brought in.  A lab on DTS and Northfleet carries out random tests.
· JW asked if there is any chalk coming in.  SP said no.
4.
RSPB update (CT)

· RSPB has been supporting Crossrail operators, including planning and protected species work; employing a Clerk of Works, having monthly review meetings with Crossrail and BamNuttalls and carrying out habitat enhancement work.
· RSPB are inputting into new 3D model to incorporate revisions in Cells 1, 3 and 5 including changes in island height, lagoon depth increasing the variety within slopes etc.

· Cell 3 will have two outlets and one inlet for sea water to enter and exit.  At moment though it is collecting rainwater so fresh.

· Cell 5 uses existing sluice but flow will be reversed.  Work started in October 2013 but stopped with wet weather.  RSPB getting permissions for structures and also advising planning of changes.  It should be complete this summer and visitor facilities will be retro-fitted.

· Within Cell 5 grazing marsh area the new ditches are not connected to the old yet as protected species issues arisen.  A plan with Natural England has been devised so the work can be carried out this spring.

· New access has been created at the farmyard so visitors are directed more clearly to the visitor car park.  The tarmac section will be adopted by Highways.  This is safer and clearer.

· The feasibility study, looking at the potential for a jetty close to the visitor facilities on the island, is ongoing, with designs/prices being sort. Once the possibilities at Wallasea have been bottomed out the issues on the Burnham side will be addressed.
· RF introduced herself and outlined the work she will be carrying out.

· The storm surge in December found water 0.4m from the sea wall top and 1m down where saltmarsh diffuses the water’s energy.  There will be annual monitoring of the revetments but RSPB are not worried about the state of the walls at present. 

· Wallasea Island is a good site for corn buntings and although the size of their population would have always declined (as sea walls were not being maintained), RSPB committed to providing mitigation for the loss of their habitat through the creation of an area of Wild Bird Cover and the employment of Frank Vargas carrying out advisory work in the wider landscape.  Frank has left the RSPB one and a half years ahead of the end of his five-year contact. A review of the work carried out has concluded that sufficient has been achieved. 16,870.43ha of land is now in stewardship agreement (10 ELS and 8 ELS/HLS) providing wild bird cover, nectar flower mix, fallow areas and skylark plots.  In addition to this farmland advice was offered.  Going forward, follow-up work will be undertaken with agreement holders by the Turtle Dove Advisory post, targeted survey work and repeat of the 2005 Essex-wide corn bunting survey.  An Assistant Warden may be employed to deliver this work.

· Public engagement work has included Burnham Week (delivered with Crossrail), One Wild Day, Wallasea Wanders, talks to local groups, water vole piece on BBC Essex and site visits from interested groups.  One Wild Day this year will be on 20th July and a BBC Inside Out article will be broadcast in February.

· Aerial video shown.

· EB queried the volume of soils required for future work.  Cell 2 is 142ha requiring 2.35Mm3 and cell 2 is 130ha requiring 2.61Mm3.  There will be minor changes in line with Cell 1 modifications.
· MW questioned the tonnage versus volume numbers.  3.8m tonnes is approximately 2.1Mm3.  Total is about 7.5Mm3.  Cell 1 has been reduced in size slightly.

5.
Update on discharge of specific planning requirement (CT)
· 29 submissions of further detail have been discharged.

· Three submissions have been made since the last meeting (making 45 in total). These were for the installation of a handrail, lighting plan amended and agreed in principle but other modifications suggested (allowing for further isolation of circuits) and the disparity in background levels of noise within the noise report are being addressed.

6.   Section 73 planning application (JK/CS)
· A S73 application is being submitted for two reasons, one to extend the planning permission to 2025 and the other to redefine the classification of materials from inert to suitable natural
· Cell 1 or Jubilee Marsh will be completed by Crossrail and the next challenge will be to find fill for Cells 2 and 4.  Discussions are ongoing with Thames Tideway, EDF and Northern Line extension.  There are no firm commitments yet.  Most of these projects are placing the emphasis on the contractors to identify sites and propose these within their tenders.  All RSPB can do is present Wallasea in the best possible light and have been working with Crossrail and others to do so.  In order to ensure that Wallasea Island is available for future projects, RSPB is requesting an extension to the planning permission.  
· In 2008 the word ‘inert’ was in common usage within the waste sector.  Since then the Environment Agency has placed emphasis on the ‘suitability’ of material for the intended end use as very few materials are truly inert.  This means under the current wording of the planning consent some materials acceptable to the Environment Agency would not have been accepted under our planning consent.
· The S73 has been submitted and is being validated by ECC planning team and then it will be sent out for consultation to all who were sent it last time.

· The application is about the impacts of extending of the life of the project.  The scoping report identified what these issues would be, for instance the impacts on hydrology and ecology would remain unaffected by the change in timeline.  The key elements affected are that structures are in place for longer and emissions (light, noise) will exist for longer.  The monitoring work that has already been carried out has fed into the impact assessment.  An updated planning statement will bring in the non-material amendments.  In the last few years, the National Planning Policy Framework has been established so the S73 application will show how it fits within this framework.  Sustainability is key and this project hits these buttons in both environmental sustainability and jobs.
· TC asked about visitor access.  JK said this was a phased approach and already completed were signage from Rochford, upgraded bus shelter, subsidised ferry for events, ferry feasibility study ongoing and an upgraded car park.  Current planning permission is for 5 hides.  Toilets etc will be considered at future stages.
· JW asked when cells 2 and 4 were originally planned to be breached and when now?  JK answered that this was to be by 2019 but now planned by the end of 2025.  At the moment RSPB is sticking to its original design but it acknowledged could be modified later to account for quantity of fill secured (if smaller).
· KW asked whether 2025 would then be extended as not got contracts with anyone yet.  JK said that the unloading facility has a finite life and it needs to be removed 12 months after development has finished.  The RSPB wants a finished nature reserve, not an ongoing construction site.  He did confirm that contracts are not in place to complete current plans and that plans can be modified.  SB added that the issue of end date was an issue for all waste sites.  It would be looked at through the waste planning authority who have powers to look at continuation.

· KW queried that this was waste and it was a play on words.  SP said that waste in planning terms is different to the general use of the word.  Environment Agency looks at this as a recovery project, not a waste disposal.  The soil is being used beneficially not thrown away.  SB added that the waste planning authority was used because of the scale of the operation but it is not a landfill site.  MW said that it was exempt from landfill tax so could not be a landfill site. It is not about what the material is but how it is used.  All further contractors will be obliged to look at reuse as a first option.  SP felt that it is likely that some of TT will come to Wallasea and that Sizewell material will too.

·  TC asked where Cell 3 soils went.  CT said that they went into Cell 1 and some from Cell 5 are too.

· MW raised the issue that a redesign could increase the amount of water on and off site.

7.
Issues raised in advance
· Ken Wickham - issues covered above.  
· EB – first issue covered.  SP explained that the Limmo material was brought in by ship as planning requires it to be transported by that means.

· JD was not present so CT to cover these with him.

8.
 Questions
· MC asked why Ashingdon Parish Council was not included as named Parish Council for LLG representation within the 106 and could it be?

Action: CT to invite council representative via chair of Ashingdon Council

· MC also asked if RSPB were producing historical booklet on Wallasea Island.  RSPB have been talking to John White about the history of land management and also got Hilary’s work.  There was no timescale but JK said if anyone knew of any volunteers please forward the RSPB’s contact details.

· JE asked how many ships were working.  SP said 5 with maybe 6 in future in better weather.  JE questioned whether these would churn up the bed further during anchoring.  MW and GH are keeping this to a minimum with only one boat moored at a time.  

· GM asked there would be toilets and a cup of coffee on site.

· TC emphasised again the importance of facilities.

· KW said that they were still waiting on buoys.  Could they all be installed together?  MW thought unlikely with one set made and arrived whilst others not yet made.

· SM asked for the date of One Wild Day and that the Chelmsford local group could be involved again.

· SB reminded everyone that consultation of S73 will be out soon and that it can be looked at on-line.

· CT confirmed whether all were happy with the format of the meeting.

The next meeting will be at 19.00 on 23rd July 2014 at Rawreth Village Hall.

Group Member Affiliations

Shelley Bailey (ECC Planning Dept.)


Terry Cutmore (ECC Rochford North)


Nigel Wallace (Canewdon Parish Council)    

Peter Elliott (Burnham Town Council) [reserve = Una Norman]

Heather Glynn (Rochford Parish Council)


Richard Bessey (Paglesham Parish Council) 
Ivy Knight (Barling Magna Parish Council)

John Burroughs (Foulness Parish Council)

Angela Hale (Hullbridge Parish Council)

Mark Wakelin (Crouch Harbour Authority)


Edwin Buckley (CHA/JCC/Shipping Man. Plan)


Simon Mitchell (Crouch Area Yachting Federation)       

Ken Wickham (Roach Fairways committee)


Joss Wiggins (Kent & Essex Inshore Fisheries & Conservation Authority)

John Elbra (Oyster fishermen)

Graham Mee (SE Essex Local RSPB Group)


Sue McClellan (Chelmsford and Mid-Essex Local RSPB Group)

Jeff Delve (Local Birdwatchers)




Adrian Lott (Wallasea Farms)

Marlene Curtis (British Horse Society)

Chris Tyas (RSPB Wallasea Island Project Manager)

Jeff Kew (RSPB Eastern England Area Operations Manager) 
Rachel Fancy (RSPB Warden, Wallasea Island)
Simon Phillips (Crossrail Construction Logistics Manager)

Anthea Dolman-Gair (Crossrail Project Manager Excavated Material)

Gordon Hounslow (BamNuttall) 

Colin Scott (ABPMer – Hydrological/EIA consultant)
The Wallasea Island Wild Coast Project Local Liaison Group is a requirement of the S106 Agreement, this agreement dictates the purpose, frequency, representatives and the management of meetings:

Purpose

1.
To appraise people in the locality of site developments; to give local residents an opportunity to discuss any matters arising from site operations; and to enable any questions that they might have to be answered.

2.
To maintain liaison between the Developer, the County Council, the Parishes (being composed of Canewdon PC, Barling Magna PC, Foulness PC, Rochford PC, Paglesham PC & Burnham TC) and the local community;

3. 
To Develop lines of communication between the Developer, the County Council and local community in order that the majority of issues and items of concern can be resolved directly; 

4.
To provide a forum for discussions and, where possible, a resolution of problems;

5.

To provide a means of communicating significant problems to senior management of the Developer and/or formally to the County Council as waste planning authority;

6.
To provide a means of communicating progress on the site through site visits and discussion of County Council monitoring reports. Provide a forum to discuss compliance with planning control;

7. To provide forum to inform of any proposed amendments or variations to the approved scheme; and

8. To provide a forum to discuss particular aspects of the operation and where appropriate invite specialist comment for discussion at later progress meetings

Frequency of Meetings

The Developer shall hold a Liaison Meeting twice a year whilst the Development is being carried out, and beyond if agreed between parties, to be managed administered and funded by the Developer and shall furthermore provide written reports resulting from each meeting to the Country Council.


Representatives

The Liaison Group shall be attended by representatives from Crossrail, the County Council as waste planning authority, Canewdon Parish Council, the Developer and any other parish council that wishes to be involved and furthermore shall operate so that only matters relating directly to the Wallasea site shall be discussed.

Management of Meetings

Minutes shall be kept by a secretary to be appointed by the Liaison Group. Minutes and Agenda to be circulated at least one week before next meeting and the Liaison Group shall not take executive decisions or vote on any items.
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